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I “got saved” — i.e., became a born-again Chris-
tian — when I was 18. I had always been a lover 
of science, and I initially saw no contradictions 
between Christianity and evolution. In particu-
lar, I assumed that the creation story in Genesis 
was intended to be interpreted metaphorically. 
But soon I was bombarded with arguments that 
evolution was not only wrong but a diaboli-
cal lie. It denied humans the dignity of being 
specially created in the image of God, and it un-
dermined the message of the Gospel. 

At many Christian friends’ urging, I began 
reading materials by Christian apologists who 
aimed to show that creationism was more rea-
sonable than evolution. Though I experienced a 
fair amount of cognitive dissonance, I managed 
to convince myself — perhaps more out of wish-
ful thinking than anything else — that evolution 
might not be true after all. This was despite hav-
ing been a firm “believer” in evolution since 
reading The Selfish Gene in the ninth grade. But 
hey, if God was omnipotent, he could have cre-
ated the cosmos on any time scale he pleased, 
right? 

Well, after years of service in international 
missions and fervent devotion to the Great 
Commission, my creationist worldview finally 
collapsed under the weight of the evidence 
for . . . well, reality. I got tired of trying to force 
myself to believe that God had created the 
world one way while making it look so convinc-
ingly as if things had developed another way. I 
ended up going in the direction in which the ev-
idence pointed, and I accepted that the Earth 

was unfathomably old and that life as we know 
it did indeed evolve over many eons. 

Looking back, I feel compelled to enumerate 
some things about evolution that many evan-
gelicals seem not to understand, perhaps delib-
erately. I don’t know whether reading such a list 
would have rescued me from falling into crea-
tionism in the first place, but I hope that it might 
help others who are now facing the situation 
that I faced sixteen years ago. Moreover, I think 
that all evangelical Christians would benefit 
from taking a serious look at this list — even if 
their purpose is to gain a better understanding 
of evolution in order to construct a more in-
formed argument against it. If we’re going to ar-
gue, after all, we may as well aspire to do so in-
telligently. 

Some of the points on my list address mis-
conceptions that I myself had, while others ad-
dress common attitudes among evangelicals 
that I recognized as erroneous even when I was 
a believer. I do not expect this list to cause any 
creationists to abandon their worldview; but I 
do hope that it will at least lead them to scruti-
nize some of their assumptions about evolution. 
To those who already accept the truth of evolu-
tion, I hope that the list will provide some in-
sight into the most pervasive misconceptions 
among evangelicals and into how those miscon-
ceptions might be addressed. 

  



 
 

1. Evolution is a highly sophisticated theory. 
 
This might seem like an embarrassingly ob-

vious statement, but I feel that it is necessary to 
begin with this point because many evangelicals 
evidently think that evolutionary theory can be 
easily refuted — and it is actually not difficult to 
see why they think so. 

For one thing, evolution is counterintuitive. 
Common sense tells most of us that complex 
structures do not arise spontaneously in nature; 
and when one considers the magnitude of the 
complexity present in the human body, the 
proposition that humans evolved by entirely 
natural processes seems downright ridiculous. 
Moreover, the timescales involved are simply 
unfathomable, and even to a person who is 
armed with a decent understanding of natural 
selection, the gulf between a single-celled or-
ganism and the human body just looks un-
bridgeable. 

In light of these things, I think that people 
who initially scoff at evolution can be forgiven 
for their scoffing. Furthermore, it should come 
as no surprise that many evangelicals think they 
have heard solid arguments against evolution 
from the pulpit, in bible studies, and from 
Christian apologists. What those evangelicals 
and scoffers are failing to understand, however, 
is that the theory they are attacking is far more 
sophisticated than they realize. The typical ar-
guments leveled at evolution by creationists are, 
in fact, based on superficial and often inaccurate 
understandings of the theory. 

I therefore believe that the first thing evan-
gelicals should aspire to understand about the 
theory of evolution is just how sophisticated it 
really is. To begin with, it was developed over a 
period of more than one hundred and fifty years 
by a large number of intelligent and thoughtful 
scientists who spent their careers addressing 
every weakness they could find and responding 
to every challenge that they encountered. Since 
its inception, the theory has grown enormously 
in scope and explanatory power. It is not some-
thing to be attacked casually or lightly. 

Given the amount of work that has been put 

into developing the theory of evolution, chances 
are very slim that you could formulate any ob-
jection to it on your own that has not already 
been thoroughly addressed and resolved. It is 
fairly safe to say that no sermon series, apolo-
getics book, or Sunday School lesson will be 
able to pose a credible challenge to evolution; 
and no argument that you could dream up in 
your living room or in front of your computer 
keyboard will be able to put a dent in it — un-
less, perhaps, you have spent decades studying 
the details of the theory and understand them 
as well as evolutionary biologists themselves do. 

Thus, whenever you hear an argument 
against evolution that a layman can understand, 
you should not put much faith in it. Gaps in the 
fossil record and cases of apparent irreducible 
complexity that have yet to be explained do not 
constitute holes in evolutionary theory. Point-
ing to a complex organ such as the human eye 
and declaring that it has the appearance of hav-
ing been intelligently designed is not a sophisti-
cated argument. Neither is an assertion 
that half-evolved wings could not possibly pro-
vide any kind of survival advantage to a bird-
like dinosaur. Such arguments might help you 
win a debate with a friend in a coffee shop, but 
they have no bearing on the soundness of the 
actual field of evolutionary biology. Its founda-
tion is firm. 

 
2. If you want to understand evolution, you 
need to consult an evolutionary biologist, not 
a Christian apologist. 

 
I stated above that people who scoff at evo-

lution should be forgiven for their scoffing — 
but only initially. Any decent scoffer (if there is 



 
 

such a thing) must recognize an imperative to 
understand the thing at which he is scoffing. 
Evangelicals reject and scoff at evolution be-
cause they don’t realize how sophisticated it is; 
and the reason they don’t recognize its sophisti-
cation is very often that they haven’t read expla-
nations of evolution written by actual evolu-
tionary biologists. 

Too many Christians are content to re-
ceive all of their information about evolution 
through the filter of pastors, Sunday School 
teachers, Christian apologists, or advocates of 
“intelligent design” such as Michael Behe. The 
problem with this is that such people are ap-
proaching the subject with an agenda. At best, 
they are sincere but biased by their own hope 
that evolution will prove to be bogus. At worst, 
they just want to make money by selling crea-
tionists what they are eager to buy: “evidence” 
that evolution is bogus. Either way, their find-
ings are bound to be biased. 

If you really want to have a decent under-
standing of evolution — which is essential even 
if you just want to have good reasons for reject-
ing it — you should pick up a few books by evo-
lutionary biologists. I recommend Why Evolu-
tion Is True, by Jerry A. Coyne, or The Greatest 
Show on Earth, by Richard Dawkins. You might 
even want to try reading a college biology text-
book (not a high school textbook, though). Just 
make sure that the author is an actual scientist 
whose aim is to present the strongest, most up-
to-date evidence for evolution. 

Now, you might argue that consulting only 
the work of evolutionary biologists will also 
give you a biased perspective. Evolutionists are, 
after all, bound to favor the theory of evolution.* 
I’ll grant you that. The solution, then, is for you 
to read works by both Christian apologists and 
evolutionary biologists. That way, you can be 
sure that you’re getting a “balanced” perspec-
tive. But you should still think twice before bas-
ing your understanding of evolution on the 
writings of a theologian, journalist, or philoso-
pher rather than an actual evolutionary biolo-
gist. 

If you do go out and read books by evolu-
tionary biologists, you’ll probably be surprised 
to find lucid explanations of phenomena that 
many apologists claim have no natural explana-
tion — such as the evolution of the eye. In fact, 
you’ll notice — as I noticed when I started doing 
this — that most apologists’ arguments are 
based on incomplete and outdated information; 
and they often misrepresent aspects of evolu-
tion. Whether this is done intentionally or not, 
the implication is the same: You won’t acquire a 
thorough understanding of evolution by listen-
ing to a Christian apologist. 

 
(*This is actually not quite true. As Jerry Coyne 

points out, most scientists — evolutionary biologists 
included — would love to be the first to publish ir-
refutable proof that the theory of evolution is false in 
a peer-reviewed journal. Successfully overturning a 
highly-revered scientific theory brings more than a 
little glory and fame, as when Einstein replaced 
Newton's theory of gravity with General Relativity.) 

 

 
 

3. Evolution is not a religious worldview, and 
it does not involve faith or dogma. 

 
When communing with evangelicals, I fre-

quently encountered an idea that baffled me 
even as a believer. Many of my fellow Chris-
tians seemed certain that the theory of evolution 
was founded on a stubborn, dogmatic, and re-
bellious insistence that there cannot be a god. 



 
 

The people of faith who espouse this idea seem 
to imagine that atheists, holding tenaciously to 
this dogma, constructed the evolutionary 
worldview out of a desperate need to under-
stand how humans came into being without 
having to invoke the existence of a creator. In 
this sense, claim many evangelicals, evolution is 
a religion. 

But nothing could be further from the 
truth. The theory of evolution was developed 
by people who, when confronted with the evi-
dence, became convinced that the various spe-
cies evolved gradually. It is simply a set of con-
clusions based on physical observations. Dar-
win himself was a seminarian who had been 
planning to join the clergy, and it was never his 
intention to construct a godless worldview. In 
fact, he was deeply troubled by the implications 
of his observations, and he was reluctant to 
share his work until he had conducted a phe-
nomenally thorough amount of research. (Seri-
ously, read his books; it’s amazing how thor-
ough he was.) 

Paradoxically, this misconception seems to 
be closely tied to another common belief among 
evangelicals, which is that atheists are either an-
gry at God or are attempting to escape from 
God in order to pursue their sinful desires. 
From this point of view, evolution is just a wall 
built to keep God out. The underlying assump-
tion, of course, is that atheists actually do be-
lieve in God deep down. Perhaps there are athe-
ists who fit into this category, but all of the athe-
ists I know are atheists because they simply see 
no evidence for the existence of a god. There is 
generally no dogmatic drive among atheists to 
cling to a godless worldview, and in any case, 
evolutionists are not necessarily atheists. (Many 
atheists let go of their belief in God only with 
much reluctance and sorrow.) 

In addition to the fact that the theory of evo-
lution was not founded on an anti-theist dogma, 
it fails to be a religion for many other reasons. 
For one thing, evolution says nothing at all 
about why we exist or how we ought to live our 
lives. There is no deity involved, and nothing is 
being worshipped. Nor is there a central figure 

or prophet comparable to Moses, Jesus, or Mu-
hammad. Evangelicals might argue that evolu-
tionists treat Darwin as a prophet (or even a de-
ity), but that’s simply an embarrassingly silly 
distortion of Darwin’s position in the scientific 
community. No scientist thinks of Darwin as an-
ything more than an ordinary man who had 
some brilliant ideas. 

Just as there is no central figure in the theory 
of evolution, there is no central text either. 
Again, although Darwin’s Origin was a found-
ing text, it is not thought by any evolutionary 
biologists to be divinely inspired, inerrant, or 
even authoritative. Indeed, there is no authority, 
human or divine, in the theory of evolution, and 
nothing about the theory requires faith. There 
are no dogmas involved, and — most im-
portantly — the theory of evolution is entirely open 
to revision in light of new evidence. Faith and 
dogma would not allow this sort of openness. 

Finally, the theory of evolution cannot seri-
ously be called a religion because anyone who 
believes in evolution — i.e., anyone who be-
lieves that biological species change gradually 
over time — is free to espouse any religion he or 
she pleases. An evolutionist can believe in God 
or not. An evolutionist can be Christian (though 
not of the young-earth creationist variety), Mus-
lim, Buddhist, or Hindu. If belief in evolution is 
compatible with all of these different religions, 
then it makes little sense to call evolution itself 
a religion. 

 
 

 
 
4. The theory of evolution is not equivalent to 
atheism. 
 

The theory of evolution does not include any 
statements about whether or not there is a god. 
In fact, if empirical evidence for an intelligent 
designer were to be found, the information 
about the designer would then be incorporated 
into evolutionary theory. Thus far, however, no 
such evidence has been found.* In the meantime, 



 
 

people of all religions are free to accept the fact 
of evolution without giving up their belief in a 
god. It is thus perfectly possible to be an evolu-
tionist who is not an atheist, and it is also possi-
ble to be an atheist who rejects evolution. 

It is true, however, that much of the evi-
dence uncovered by evolutionary biologists 
casts significant doubt on literal interpretations 
of certain passages in the Bible. Because of 
this, it is natural and reasonable for people who 
study evolution to reject literal biblical accounts 
of natural history. But this is not at all the same 
thing as atheism. It is silly to suggest that reject-
ing a portion of Christianity (or even all of 
Christianity) automatically makes a person an 
atheist, and even sillier to assume that ac-
ceptance of the fact that species change over 
time necessitates disbelief in any god. 

 
(*The “evidence” that proponents of Intelligent 

Design have put forward consists of assertions that 
we do not yet know how certain biological systems 
could have evolved naturally; but such assertions are 
merely admissions that we don’t yet have all the an-
swers, not evidence that life was designed.) 

 
 

 
 

5. Evolution and natural selection are not sys-
tems of morality. 
 

I have run across an astounding number of 
Christians who think that natural selection and 
“survival of the fittest” are moral codes that 

are adhered to by evolutionists. To give an ex-
treme example, some evangelicals think that 
evolutionists must believe that if committing 
murder would improve an individual’s chances 
of survival and reproduction, then it would be 
morally right for that individual to commit 
murder. This is a stunningly shameful non sequi-
tur. (An infamous example of this absurd rea-
soning is described in this news story.) 

The theory of evolution merely tells 
us how we developed. It makes no prescriptions 
at all regarding how we ought to behave. Alt-
hough natural selection may favor certain vio-
lent and selfish behaviors under some circum-
stances, there is no reason whatsoever to con-
clude that we therefore ought to engage in these 
behaviors. Acceptance of evolution is compati-
ble with whatever moral code one wishes to es-
pouse, and evolutionists are perfectly free to de-
cry behaviors and attitudes that natural selec-
tion might favor. 

Incidentally, the word “Darwinism,” 
properly construed, does not refer to a moral 
code wherein cutthroat behavior is considered 
to be a virtue. Rather, it simply refers to Dar-
win’s theory about how evolutionary processes 
occurred. I suspect that Darwin himself would 
have been horrified if he had known that people 
would abuse his name by using the word “Dar-
winian” to describe social systems governed by 
cruelty. 

Ironically, this misconception belies a dim 
recognition of the explanatory power of evolu-
tionary theory. It is certainly true that in the 
wild, violent and selfish behavior is often bene-
ficial to an individual’s survival and reproduc-
tion. This being the case, one would ex-
pect evolved creatures to have violent and self-
ish impulses as a result of natural selection. And 
indeed, human nature is filled with such im-
pulses. This explains the dark side of human na-
ture much better than a story about a serpent 
tricking the first humans into eating forbidden 
fruit. 

Let me conclude this point by emphasizing 
once again that despite the dark side of human 



 
 

nature, and despite evolutionary theory’s abil-
ity to explain it, nowhere does evolution imply 
that it is morally right for us to act on our darker 
impulses. The theory of evolution does not 
even attempt to serve as a guide to human mo-
rality — only as a guide to understanding hu-
man origins. 

 
 

 
 

6. Evolution can explain where our sense 
of right and wrong comes from. 
 

A common argument in favor of God is 
predicated on the existence of our innate sense 
of right and wrong. The underlying assumption 
is that a moral compass is not something that 
could evolve by Darwinian processes. The fact 
that we have such a compass therefore seems to 
imply, at the very least, that we did not come 
into being by Darwinian evolution alone. That 
initial assumption, however, is dead wrong. 

In social animals, natural selection favors 
kindness, generosity, and love in certain con-
texts — when taking care of one’s children, for 
example. In other contexts, such as when de-
fending oneself against an attacker, natural se-
lection favors selfishness. This much should be 
obvious. But we can actually go one step further 
and show how natural selection can develop not 
just separate altruistic and selfish tendencies, 
but a moral compass as well. 

Individuals with a keener capacity for deter-
mining when it is beneficial to behave altruisti-
cally and when it is beneficial to behave self-
ishly will, of course, be favored more strongly 
by natural selection. Such an individual does 
not even have to be aware of how its behaviors 
are affecting its chances of survival; the mecha-
nism driving its choices between altruism and 

selfishness can be entirely internal and subcon-
scious. This is precisely what a moral compass 
is. And the theory of evolution gives us a rea-
sonable understanding of how it could have de-
veloped purely by natural selection. 

Evolution doesn’t just provide an explana-
tion of human nature; it provides a much bet-
ter explanation than the traditional biblical ac-
count of creation does. The biblical account as-
serts that humans were made in God’s image — 
initially sinless — and then given free will. 
Evangelicals generally assert that it was our free 
will that gave birth to our sinful nature. 

But in fact, there is nothing about free will in 
itself that necessitates the rise of selfish, destruc-
tive, and violent impulses. (Note this important 
distinction: There is a difference between hav-
ing the freedom to act immorally and having an 
innate impulse to act immorally.) One could be 
perfectly free to commit violence but refrain 
simply as a matter of preference. If anything, 
humanity’s inability to control its own violent 
and lustful impulses looks much more like an 
utter lack of free will than a consequence of free 
will. 

The theory of evolution, on the other hand, 
encompasses scenarios in which violent and 
selfish behaviors are favored by natural selec-
tion as well as scenarios in which love and kind-
ness are favored. It makes perfect sense, there-
fore, that we would end up having conflicting 
tendencies toward both selfishness and altruism. 
Thus, the full spectrum of human nature — 
moral compass and all — is precisely what one 
would expect to arise in social animals that 
evolved from non-social organisms. 

  



 
 

 

 
 

7. The theory of evolution makes accurate pre-
dictions. 
 

One of the most important ways to test a sci-
entific theory is to use the theory to make pre-
dictions and then perform experiments to check 
those predictions. The more successful predic-
tions a theory makes, the stronger it becomes, 
and the more confident we can be that it is cor-
rect. The theory of evolution has made multi-
tudes of successful predictions. 

However, it is not intuitively obvious how 
the theory of evolution could make a prediction 
at all. For one thing, discussions of evolution 
tend to focus on how things happened in 
the past, and it seems contradictory to talk about 
“predicting” a past event. For another, evolu-
tion happens over such long time scales that it 
hardly seems feasible to watch for predicted 
changes in a species. Nevertheless, there are 
many clever ways to make testable predictions 
using evolutionary theory. 

Here is a simple example of a fulfilled pre-
diction, quoted from Don Lindsay’s web page: 
“There are [now] two kinds of whales: those 
with teeth, and those that strain microscopic 
food out of seawater with baleen. It was pre-
dicted that a transitional whale must have once 
existed, which had both teeth and baleen. Such 
a fossil has since been found.” 

Many other predictions have been made 
(and fulfilled) over the years in fields as diverse 
as paleontology, genetics, biogeography, physi-
ology, medicine, and psychology. More exam-
ples can be found in the two books that I have 
already recommended: Why Evolution Is True, 

by Jerry A. Coyne, and The Greatest Show on 
Earth, by Richard Dawkins. 

Incidentally, the theory of Intelligent Design 
is not a valid scientific theory precisely because 
it is not capable of generating testable predic-
tions. The strategy of proponents of Intelligent 
Design is predicated entirely on exposing short-
comings of the theory of evolution. But finding 
an unanswered question in the theory of evolu-
tion still fails on two fronts: (1) It fails to prove 
evolution wrong, and (2) it fails to demonstrate 
evidence for a designer. 

 
 

 
 

8. Transitional fossils have been found. 
 

Opponents of evolution often claim that no 
transitional fossils (fossils of intermediate forms 
between species) have been found. People who 
make this assertion today are either lying or 
have not bothered to do any research at all. The 
fact is that huge numbers of transitional fossils 
have been discovered. Here is a partial list. 

One of the most interesting transitional fos-
sils is that of Tiktaalik roseae. Discovered in 
2004, Tiktaalik was a fish with rudimentary arms, 
representing a transition between fish and am-
phibians. Its existence had been predicted long 
before, and it was discovered in the precise ge-
ological layer of rock where it was expected to 
be found. Thus, Tiktaalik is an example of both a 
transitional fossil and a successful prediction 
made by the theory of evolution. 

Of course, anti-evolutionists tend to be most 
concerned with the evolution of humans. Alt-
hough Tiktaalik was likely very close to the hu-
man line of ancestry, the intermediates that get 
people riled up are the “missing links” between 



 
 

modern humans and our “chimp-like” ances-
tors. In fact, a plethora of such ancestors have 
been found, comprising a veritable continuum 
of anatomical development. 

Ask anthropologists and taxonomists 
about Homo sapiens (us), Homo heidelbergen-
sis, Homo rhodesiensis, and Homo antecessor, and 
you’ll find that biologists can’t even agree on 
where one species ends and another be-
gins. Evangelicals point to this sort of disagree-
ment and dishonestly claim that if evolutionists 
can’t agree on these things, then their theory 
must be lacking. But in fact, such disagreements 
are precisely what we should expect to happen if 
indeed each species on the line of human ances-
try transitioned gradually into the next. 

Creationists’ obsession with missing links 
also belies their woefully inadequate 
knowledge of the overall body of evidence for 
evolution. The underlying assumption is that 
the progression in the fossil record is the only 
evidence we have for evolution and that holes 
in the fossil record represent holes in the theory 
of evolution. In fact, the fossil record is just one 
of many components of the evidence for evolu-
tion. 

One of many other examples is that of DNA 
evidence. Since we have developed the ability 
to sequence the human genome, we have now 
found that the DNA of typical Europeans is 
roughly two percent Neanderthal DNA, a fact 
that reflects that Neanderthals and humans are 
so closely related that we were once able to in-
terbreed. (Note: Neanderthals as a species are 
our cousins, not our ancestors. I am merely giv-
ing an example of the kind of information DNA 
analysis can give us.) 

More information about human ancestry can 
be found in Richard Dawkins’ book, The Ances-
tor’s Tale. The story of the discovery of Tiktaa-
lik is told in detail in the book Your Inner Fish, by 
Neil Shubin. And for an excellent discussion of 
many other transitional fossils, I again recom-
mend Richard Dawkins’ book, The Greatest 
Show on Earth. 

 
 

9. Instances of fraud and error do not invali-
date the theory of evolution. 
 

Much attention has been paid by creationists 
to certain high-profile errors and cases of fraud 
that have occurred in the field of evolutionary 
biology. But the fact that evolutionists can 
make mistakes and that some of them commit 
fraud does not invalidate the whole theory of 
evolution. Mistakes and breaches of ethics hap-
pen in every field, from medicine to linguistics 
— and even theology. 

If you are a believer, consider this issue 
from your own perspective: If certain pastors 
make erroneous assertions — intentionally or 
not — does that nullify all of Christianity? If 
there are pastors who embezzle money from 
their churches or use the services of prostitutes, 
does that invalidate all of Christianity? Of 
course not. In the same way, pointing to mis-
takes such as Haeckel's embryos or to breaches 
of ethics such as the Piltdown Man does not 
constitute a legitimate criticism of the theory of 
evolution. 

  



 
 

 
 

10. Unanswered questions in evolutionary 
theory do not constitute evidence for a de-
ity, much less the Christian God. 
 

This error is at the heart of Intelligent Design. 
The main strategy that proponents of Intelligent 
Design employ to support their “theory” is to 
point to specific biological systems and say, 
“We can’t explain how that might have evolved.” 
But that’s not science. That’s called giving up. 
And even if we are never able to explain how a 
particular system evolved, that still doesn't 
mean that it didn’t evolve naturally. It just 
means that we can’t figure out how it happened. 
Too bad! 

Now, for the sake of argument, let us sup-
pose for a moment that positive evi-
dence could be found to show that life was de-
signed by some intelligent being. Would that 
imply that Christianity is true? Not at all. The 
designer could be a god from any or none of the 
various religions that are familiar to us. Or it 
could simply be another, more advanced crea-
ture that itself evolved through natural pro-
cesses. There would be no reason at all to jump 
to the conclusion that Christianity is true based 
on evidence for an intelligent designer. 

Like any scientific theory, evolution is in-
complete, and we have a lot to learn yet. In 
fact, we should probably expect never to run out 
of unanswered questions. But that simply has 
no bearing whatsoever on whether or not there 
exists a god, much less the Christian God. 

 
 

11. Evolution does not violate the second law 
of thermodynamics. 

 
The second law of thermodynamics says 

simply that the total amount of entropy (disor-
der) in a closed (isolated) system must increase 
during the course of any natural process. Oppo-
nents of evolution frequently point to the highly 
ordered structures in biological organisms and 
argue that evolution from less complex (higher 
entropy) to more complex (lower entropy) or-
ganisms would violate the second law of ther-
modynamics. Therefore (they contend), such 
evolution could not occur by natural processes 
alone. 

But this argument merely reflects a poor un-
derstanding of the second law of thermody-
namics. Biological organisms are not iso-
lated systems, and neither is the Earth. Organ-
isms receive energy from their surroundings, 
and the Earth receives energy from the sun. The 
entropy in living organisms is perfectly allowed 
to decrease over time as long as the entropy of 
the overall system that contains them is still in-
creasing. There is no contradiction, and this is 
not a tricky reformulation of the law concocted 
to allow for the possibility of evolution. 

Incidentally, if this argument against evolu-
tion were valid, it would also prove that refrig-
eration is impossible. A refrigerator works by 
reducing entropy in one place while increasing 
the total amount of entropy in the surrounding 
environment. If the second law of thermody-
namics really made it impossible for the entropy 



 
 

of any system to decrease, then we would have 
to conclude that all the refrigerators in the 
world run on the power of Jesus — or some 
other god. 

 
 

 
 

12. The statement “I don't believe in evolution” 
doesn’t even make sense. 
 

“Evolution” is simply the observed fact that 
species change gradually over time. To say that 
you don’t believe in evolution is to say that you 
don’t believe that living creatures change — and 
you’re putting yourself in an embarrassing po-
sition if you go that far. 

Even from a theological perspective, it 
strikes me as rather blasphemous to suggest 
that God lacks the foresight or capacity to create 
life with the ability to change over time. Fur-
thermore, it would surely be unethical to cre-
ate a dynamic environment and then introduce 
animals into that environment without giving 
them any sort of adaptive capability. Is such an 
act befitting of a good and loving god? I think 
not. 

What you probably mean when you say you 
don’t believe in evolution is that you’re skepti-
cal that life began and evolved through natural 
processes alone. Or you could mean that you 
don’t think natural selection is really the driving 
force behind the evolution of life. These are 

more reasonable-sounding assertions. But you 
surely don’t mean that you reject the idea that 
life forms change over time. 

 
 

 
 

13. Evolution by natural selection is statisti-
cally inevitable. 
 

If we accept that organisms inherit traits 
from their parents, that there is variation in 
those heritable traits, and that those traits can 
affect an organism’s ability to survive and re-
produce, then all it takes is a little basic math 
to reveal that natural selection and evolution 
are not just possible, but inevitable. This is a test-
able mathematical fact, and there’s simply no 
way around it — and no reason to deny it, either. 
Even on theological grounds, why should spe-
cies not be able to change over time? Why 
would an intelligent designer not give his or her 
creatures the ability to change and adapt to their 
environment? 

The only things that aren’t immediately 
clear from basic math alone are precisely what 
time scales are needed for significant changes to 
occur and how complex organisms with large 
numbers of interacting traits will evolve. Nev-
ertheless, we can still find answers to these 
questions, not from math, but from observa-
tions. We know that dogs are all descended 
from a single wolf species within the past 10,000 
years. Over that period of time, dog breeds have 
diverged to include tiny Chihuahuas and enor-
mous Great Danes. If such drastic changes can 
come about in only 10,000 years, imagine how 



 
 

much change could occur over a million years! 
 
 

 
 

14. Yes, evolution is a theory -- one that has 
been thoroughly tested and has moved into 
the realm of established facts. 
 

Although greater writers than I have already 
hammered this point to death, I suspect that 
there will never be a shortage of people who 
speak dismissively of evolution as “only a the-
ory.” Therefore, I have decided that it would be 
remiss of me not to address this issue here. 

The problem stems from the fact that the 
word “theory” has drastically different mean-
ings in different contexts. In everyday speech, a 
theory can be little more than an unsubstanti-
ated conjecture or hypothesis, or even a mere 
suspicion. But in science, the word “theory” is 
nearly synonymous with “established fact.” In 
fact, the first definition listed in the dictionary is 
this: “a coherent group of tested general propo-
sitions, commonly regarded as correct, that can 
be used as principles of explanation and predic-
tion for a class of phenomena.” 

Evolutionary theory fits this definition per-
fectly. It is highly coherent, it has been thor-
oughly tested, it has tremendous explanatory 
and predictive power for a huge class of phe-
nomena, and it is commonly regarded as correct. 
Germ theory and the theory of gravitation are 
equally well-established scientific theories; and 
yet there’s no controversy surrounding them 
simply because there are no sacred texts that 

contradict them. 
Funny enough, most creationists I know 

swear that they reject evolution based on scien-
tific grounds. Evidently, they believe that the 
biblical account of creation is more scientifically 
sound than the theory of evolution. But if that’s 
true, where are the science textbooks that lay 
out the evidence for biblical creation? Where are 
the peer-reviewed journal articles? And why 
does the entire population of evolution-deniers 
consist of creationists? If there really were legiti-
mate scientific grounds for rejecting evolution, 
wouldn’t there be greater diversity among those 
who reject it? More scientists, perhaps? 

Evolution is indeed a theory — a good, 
strong, scientific theory. There are, of course, 
unanswered questions, just as there are in any 
field; but they detract no more from evolution-
ary theory than unwritten symphonies or un-
painted masterpieces detract from the arts. In-
deed, they are what make evolution an exciting 
field of study. 

 
15. The theory of evolution is stronger than 
ever, and it’s here to stay. 
 

When I was in college, I repeatedly heard 
Christian apologists declare with a contagious 
air of certainty that evolution was a dying the-
ory. In ten or twenty years, they said, it was go-
ing to collapse, or at the very least, be marginal-
ized. Later on, I was surprised to learn that apol-
ogists had been saying this for many decades. 



 
 

Unfortunately, each new generation of funda-
mentalist believers is unaware of the history 
of this argument and is therefore vulnerable to 
it. As a result, I suppose that Christians will be 
eagerly awaiting the demise of evolution for-
ever — just as they will be awaiting Christ’s re-
turn forever. 

The truth is that evolutionary theory has 
continually been growing stronger ever since 
Darwin’s lifetime. The “theory” of Intelligent 
Design (which actually does not fit the defini-
tion of a scientific theory) and all of the various 
challenges posed by Christian apologists (such 
as Michael Behe’s “irreducible complexity” ar-
gument) have not put a single dent in evolution. 
It is on the same level as the other great scien-
tific theories that are now regarded as estab-
lished facts. Many questions are yet unan-
swered, and some details may turn out to be 
wrong, but the fact of the matter is that the the-
ory of evolution isn’t going anywhere. So don’t 
wait up for its demise. 

 
 

Conclusion 
 
About ten years ago, I ran across an apolo-

getics web site for a religion other than Christi-
anity. The author of the web site attacked Chris-
tianity, and in an attempt to demonstrate hy-
pocrisy in the Bible, quoted the Apostle Paul as 
saying, “Let’s keep on sinning, so that there can 
be more grace.” 

I was familiar with the verse and looked it 
up immediately to get the full context. The full 
quote is this: “So then, are we to say, ‘Let’s keep 
on sinning, so that there can be more grace’? 
Heaven forbid! How can we, who have died to 

sin, still live in it?” 
The author had clearly taken Paul’s words 

out of context in a deliberate attempt to misrep-
resent the Bible. Still being a Christian at the 
time, I was quite upset, and I emailed the author 
about the problem. 

“So?” was his reply. 
I was shocked. 
In the years since then, I have been aston-

ished again and again by similar instances in 
which Christians have done precisely the same 
thing: deliberately misrepresent the views of an 
opponent. I’ve seen it happen in debates, arti-
cles, and books written by famous apologists. 
And it occurs exceedingly often when the topic 
under discussion is evolution. 

When these apologists engage in such de-
ception, it is the Christians among their audi-
ence who suffer. The speakers are deliberately 
feeding their fellow Christians inaccurate infor-
mation about evolution and other fields be-
cause they know that most people in their audi-
ence will not bother to check legitimate scien-
tific sources. As a result, the Christians who 
heed the words of these apologists end up badly 
misinformed about the theory of evolution. 

So I close my article with an exhortation to 
evangelicals. Whether you accept evolution or 
not, our goal should be the same: to find the truth, 
whether or not it’s what we want it to be. In pur-
suit of this goal, we must be willing to read ex-
tensively and with an open mind. When study-
ing evolution, don’t read about it through the 
filter of a Christian apologist. Go directly to the 
work of evolutionary biologists. Read the best 
arguments that you can find on both sides. Only 
then will you be qualified to make an informed 
judgment. 

 


